
This meeting will not be live streamed.  Please note that public comment will be received  
either by phone or in person at the beginning and end of the meeting. Alternatively, the Board 
encourages the public to email any comments for Board consideration to 
NewtownBOE@newtown.k12.ct.us 
 
To listen to the meeting and to make a public comment the call in number is 1-318-467-6521 
The PIN is 832 601 087#   

 
 Board of Education         Council Chambers    

July 12, 2022                 6:15 p.m.-Executive Session 
          7:15 p.m.-Public Session 
 
As citizens of our community, we will conduct ourselves in accordance with Newtown’s Core Character Attributes as  
displayed in our character tree.  We will be responsible for our actions and show respect for each other.  We will interact 
peacefully, productively, and politely.  We will be trustworthy and honest and show compassion toward others.  Newtown’s 
continued success is contingent upon our ability to persevere, to follow through with our commitments, and to stay focused  
on the greater good. 

 
A G E N D A 

   

 Item 1   EXECUTIVE SESSION 

 Interview Board of Education Candidate  

 Discussion and Possible Action on Director of Facilities Contract 
 
 Item 2   ACTION ON DIRECTOR OF FACILITIES CONTRACT 

 
 Item 3   DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE APPOINTMENT OF DIRECTOR OF TEACHING 

AND LEARNING 
 
 Item 4   CONSENT AGENDA 

 Correspondence Report 
 
 Item 5   **PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 Item 6   REPORTS 

 Chair Report 

 Superintendent’s Report 

 Committee Reports 
 
Item 7   OLD BUSINESS 
Item 8   NEW BUSINESS 

 Discussion and Possible Action on the 2022-2023 Budget Adjustments 

 Discussion and Possible Action to Fill BOE Vacancy 

 Discussion and Possible Action on Potential Standing Committee Assignments 

 Discussion and Possible Action on the Authorized Signatures Change for the 
ED-099 Agreement for Child Nutrition Programs 

 Action on Authorization of Signatures 

 Action on Minutes of June 21, 2022 

 Action on Minutes of June 24, 2022 
 

Item 9    **PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
Item 10  ADJOURNMENT 
 
**During the first Public Participation, the Board welcomes commentary regarding items on the agenda.  After being recognized, 
please state your name and address for the record.  We request that speakers be respectful and limit comments to not more 
than three minutes.  The Board of Education does not discuss personnel items or student matters in public.  During the second 
Public Participation, commentary may address the agenda or may introduce issues for the Board to consider in the future.  The 
Board does not engage in dialogue during either public comment period.  If you desire more information or answers to specific 
questions, please email the BOE: NewtownBOE@newtown.k12.ct.us   
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Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on June 21, 2022 at 6:45 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.     
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair    L. Rodrigue 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary    T. Vadas  
R. Harriman                 1 Staff 
D. Cruson (absent)              30 Public   

 J. Kuzma       1Press 
 J. Larkin  
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 6:45 p.m. 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education to into executive session to discuss 
the Assistant Superintendent’s contract and invite Dr. Rodrigue.  Mrs. Harriman seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously. 

Item 1 – Executive Session 
Executive session ended at 7:05 p.m. 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Vote on Executive Session Item 
MOTION Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the one-year contract 
extension for the Assistant Superintendent and contract changes per the Superintendent’s 
recommendation.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Consent Agenda  
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donations to Newtown High School and Central Office and the correspondence 
report.  Mrs. Larkin seconded.   
 
Mrs. Harriman had a question on the correspondence report because in the June 15 entry the 
last name of the person was not given. 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman moved to amend the motion to add the full name to the June 15 entry 
in the correspondence report which is Kate McGrady. 
Mr. Ramsey seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Vote on the consent agenda passes unanimously.   
 
Item 5 – Public Participation 
Item 6 – Reports 
Mrs. Zukowski asked to start with the Superintendent’s report. 
Dr. Rodrigue said she did not have a report and just wanted to thank the Board for their support 
over the years and her wonderful staff including secretary Kathy June who has been my right 
hand, Tanja Vadas, Director of Business, who has done a phenomenal job, and Anne Uberti, 
her outstanding Assistant Superintendent, who has been amazing. This is an outstanding 
community and she has been blessed and is thankful for so many years in Newtown.  She will 
miss you all. 
 
Committee Reports: The DEI Subcommittee met last week and discussed professional 
development for the subcommittee, the equity and sustainability plan, and Mr. Johnson updated 
us on the equity leaders in each building.   
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Mrs. Kuzma reported that the Policy Committee discussed the two policies for approval. 
Mrs. Larkin reported the CFF committee met yesterday and had a good end-of-year meeting.  
They discussed the CIP and Mr. Gerbert provided a positive update on the Hawley move.  We 
also went through the financial report.   
 
Chair Report: Ms. Zukowski thanked Dr. Rodrigue for all she has done for students and staff 
and read a statement from Dan Cruson who could not be at the meeting. 
 
Financial Report: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve financial report and transfers 
for the month ending May 31, 2022.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Vadas presented the financial report and transfers.   
Mrs. Larkin reported this was presented to the CFF subcommittee and was recommended to 
move forward. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – Presentations  
Anne Dalton presented the WellSAT Triennial Assessment of School Wellness.   
Mr. Vouros referred to the section regarding our support of the local farm products and felt that 
local farmer Jim Shortt would be happy to talk to students along with his son who is a 
sophomore at Shepaug.  He addressed the need for teachers who are dual certified in physical 
education and health.   
 
Mrs. Uberti stated that we have three teachers who are dual certified and moving forward we 
will hire dual certified teachers. 
 
Mrs. Dalton spoke about the Health and Wellness Committee and regarding the Social 
Emotional Health and Wellness subcommittee we are trying to list all of the current social 
emotional supports in the district.   
Mrs. Kuzma thanked Mrs. Dalton for this phenomenal job. 
 
Item 8 – Old Business  
Policies: 
MOTION:  Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 6141.51/6141.52 
Enrollment in an Advanced Course or Program and Challenging Curriculum.  Mr. Vouros 
seconded.     
 
Mrs. Kuzma said there were no further questions on this policy.  They discussed the question 
about the change made under “Guiding Principles and Implementation” regarding adding the 
words “marginalized groups may be” as suggested by legal and the change in the first 
paragraph.    
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 6172 Gifted and 
Talented Students Program.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
 
Mrs. Kuzma said there were no questions but the committee decided a regulation should be 
developed.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
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Item 9 – New Business 
Discussion on Mentor for the New Superintendent: 
 
Ms. Zukowski noted that at the last discussion we were asked to check with CABE and CAPSS 
regarding their mentor services.  Mr. Cruson called CABE and they don’t provide mentor 
services.  She spoke to Fran Rabinowitz at CAPSS and they have a mentoring service free of 
charge.  The mentor is a highly qualified retired superintendent and they provide a monthly 
facilitated discussion for all new superintendents.  EdAdvance also offers regional meetings and 
they would provide a coach for Mr. Melillo. She spoke to Mr. Melillo and he said he has 
professional relationships with many superintendents and can call on them informally.  During 
the search process he forged a strong relationship with Dr. Collins.  Ms. Zukowski said the 
decision is to either with NESDEC at the added cost of up to $6,000 or go with CAPSS with no 
charge. 
 
Mr. Ramsey was in favor of going with Dr. Collins and NESDEC for the reasons just stated. 
Mrs. Harriman appreciates Mr. Melillo’s opinion on this but doesn’t feel like we are being 
appropriate stewards of the public funds if we already pay CAPSS membership fees and this is 
part of their service that that we are choosing to pay NESDEC. She would not be in support of 
this motion but understands why some would be. 
 
Ms. Zukowski said the more diverse perspectives a new superintendent can be exposed to will 
be learning more robustly and more quickly and she liked that he will be interacting with CAPSS 
and EdAdvance.  This would give us a third perspective that will be useful. She would be in 
support of Dr. Collins.   
Mrs. Kuzma also supports Dr. Collins who has spent a considerable amount of time here and 
learned a lot about our community. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve using NESDEC with  
Dr. Randall Collins as its consultant to mentor the new Superintendent. Mr. Vouros seconded. 
Vote:  5 ayes, 1 nay (Mrs. Harriman) Motion passes.   
 
Paraeducators Association Contract: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board approve the ratified Newtown Paraeducators 
Association Contract from July 1, 2022 through June 30, 2025 
Don moved contract.  Mrs. Harriman seconded.   
 
Mrs. Harriman was proud to have been part of this contract negotiation.  Everyone worked 
collaboratively and it was a fair and equitable contract. 
Mr. Ramsey concurred with Mrs. Harriman. 
Dr. Rodrigue thanked Marlene Bucci, President, who worked behind the scenes for a really 
good negotiation. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
All-Star Transportation Contract: 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the five-year All-Star 
Contract effective July 1, 2022.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  
 
Mrs. Vadas spoke about the contract. 
Mrs. Larkin stated there was a lot of work with this contract.  They took a situation that wasn’t 
ideal but put things in the contract that the vendor would take seriously. 
Mrs. Vadas added that All-Star is working tirelessly to hire drivers. 



Board of Education    -4-    June 21, 2022 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked if the First Selectman knew he will have access to emergency buses and if 
there was a price structure for the town. 
Mrs. Vadas said the cost wasn’t discussed and she was not sure if he knows. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Tuition: 
MOTION:  Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the out-of-district tuition rate 
of $20,900 for the 2022-2023 school year. Mr. Vouros seconded. 
 
Mr. Ramsey felt we should reduce it further for the employees. 
Mrs. Vadas noted that we have a policy in place on tuition. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of June 7, 2022.  
Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously.   
 
Item 10 – Public Participation 
Nerlande Foote, 14 Bear Hills, said her children participated in Kids Core which was a great 
benefit to them.  She thanked Dr. Rodrigue for all she has done for the students and wished her 
rest and relaxation.   
 
Tony Keating, Oak Ridge Drive, stated that at a board meeting last month there was a 
commentary about Newtown’s education system not getting students ready for graduate school.  
His sons were well educated in Newtown.  He also spoke about DEI.   
 
Eric Paradis, 85 Riverside Road, thanked Dr. Rodrigue for his daughters receiving a quality 
education.  The pushback against DEI is absurd.  It is basically being kind to each other.   
 
Mrs. Harriman stated that effective immediately she was resigning from the Board of Education.  
She has been on the Board for nearly seven years and spoke about the policies that were 
developed and positions added like out Grant Writer, Director of Teaching and Learning and the 
DEI Coordinator.  We were a team.  She is leaving because she has seen a shift the last six 
months with the overstepping of boundaries and disrespect to our staff.  This shift is coming 
close to damaging ground breaking work in particular in DEI.  We have lost sight of our one job 
to serve all of our students every day.  It’s about showing up and making decisions in the best 
interest of our students.  She wished the Board the best and to keep an open mind and always 
make decisions for all of our students.     
 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved to adjourn.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 11 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       ________________________________ 
                         Donald Ramsey 
                                                                                                         Secretary 
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Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on June 24, 2022 at 10:30 a.m. in the Council 
Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.   
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair (absent)   L. Rodrigue 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary    7  Staff  
D. Cruson                6  Public   

 J. Kuzma        
 J. Larkin  
Item 1 – Call to Order  
Mr. Vouros called the meeting to order at 10:30 a.m. and asked for the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Item 2 – Appointment of Newtown Middle School Principal 
MOTION: Mr. Ramsey moved that the Board of Education appoint James Ross as Principal of 
Newtown Middle School effective September 1, 2022 with salary per the administrators’ 
contract.   
 
Mr. Ramsey said Mr. Ross was a superb teacher, a team player and analytical problem solver.  
He loves children and most important to me is he will help to restore the joy of learning and 
teaching affected by the pandemic. 
 
Mrs. Larkin was excited to have been part of this process.  Mr. Ross is extremely warm and 
gracious and she has heard wonderful things about him.         
Mrs. Kuzma was excited for her daughter to start at the middle school under his leadership 
 
Mr. Vouros noted that he was on the committee.  Mr. Ross entered this position with a 
tremendous amount of support from staff and the committee about his potential leadership at 
the middle school.  It’s important for students and staff to have his kind of leadership to take 
over.  Mr. Vouros will help in any way and will be sure he has an assistant principal for support 
to transform the middle school into what it was.  We wish him well. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said her best final decision was to hire Mr. Ross.  He has the support of the 
ATeam and middle school staff who have all been very complimentary. 
 
Mr. Ross thanked the hiring committee, Dr. Rodrigue and the Board of Education.  He loves 
Newtown’s excellence in academic achievement and is always moving forward with incredible 
leadership.  He is honored to be part of this and make a difference at the middle school and 
looks forward to shaping the learning there.  He has always felt supported by Dr. Rodrigue,  
Mrs. Uberti, and the teachers and parents. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Motion: Mr. Ramsey moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Larkin seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
Item 3 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 10:38 a.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
       
 
 
      _______________________________ 
             Donald Ramsey 
        Secretary 
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